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Attn: Nikhel S. Sus 

1101 K Street, NW, Suite 201 

Washington, DC 20005 

 

Via Email:  nsus@citizensforethics.org 

 

October 7, 2022 

 

Dear Mr. Sus: 

 

 The Department of Defense (“DoD”), Office of Information Counsel, is providing a fourteenth 

response to your January 10, 2021 Freedom of Information Act (“FOIA”) request to DoD. You 

requested, in part, “All records reflecting the parameters for the National Guard’s deployment to D.C. on 

January 6, 2021, including any limitations imposed on the number of personnel deployed, their 

movement within the District, or their use of force.”   

 

  Eighty (80) pages are enclosed, of which 7 pages are released in full.  The remaining records 

contain information that has been withheld from release in part or in full under Title 5 U.S.C. § 552 

(b)(5), which pertains to certain inter- or intra-agency communications protected by the deliberative 

process and/or attorney-client or attorney work product privileges; and (b)(6), which allows for 

withholding information, that if disclosed, would result in a clearly unwarranted invasion of the personal 

privacy of individuals. 

 

In addition, we have conducted a foreseeable harm analysis under the FOIA Improvement Act of 

2016 and, after consulting with appropriate subject matter experts, 1) we do not reasonably foresee that 

disclosure of some of this information would harm an interest that the FOIA's exemptions were designed 

to protect and/or 2) disclosure would not be prohibited by law. Therefore, we are releasing this 

information in part. Please be aware that our decision to release this information does not mean that we 

have waived our ability to invoke applicable FOIA exemptions for similar or related information in the 

future. For the remainder of this material, we reasonably foresee that disclosure would harm an interest 

protected by one or more of the nine exemptions to the FOIA’s general rule of disclosure and/or 

disclosure would be prohibited by law. 

 

 

Additional monthly productions will be made as we continue to coordinate the review of the 

remaining responsive documents DoD has in its possession.  If you have any questions, please contact 

Lee Reeves at 202-616-0773 or lee.reeves2@usdoj.gov. 
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 Sincerely, 

 

 
Ben Irwin 

Associate Deputy General Counsel 

Enclosure:  As stated 
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